[image: image1]
[image: image2.jpg]




At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 29th September 2009, there were present: 

Councillor

Mrs S Merrikin  (Mayor)




Mrs C Allaway-Martin




Mr   C Elsmore




Mr   C Howell




Mr   C Lusty




Mrs H Lusty




Mr   R Phelps




Mrs J Morgan

Also present:

District Councillor
Mr  D Riley

PUBLIC FORUM

Mr Osborne said that there was no information in Market Place to say where buses were now stopping during the period of road-works.  Cllr Elsmore said he would arrange for information to be displayed.

There being no further questions, the Public Forum closed at 7.02pm.

APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors Atherley, Hughes, Kay, Thorne and Weston, County Councillor Hale and WPC Evans.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

The Clerk declared a personal interest in the item relating to the Family Fun Day dealt with in the Amenities Committee Minutes.

97.
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

It was proposed that the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 25th August 2009 be approved and signed by the Mayor.


Proposed:  Cllr Elsmore



Seconded:  Cllr Howell


The proposal was accepted unanimously.


98.
MATTERS ARISING

The Clerk reported that she had received a letter today from the Football Club which said a tree had been replanted and the hole in the hedge and the fence repaired.

In response to a question from Cllr Allaway-Martin, the Clerk said that the cemetery gate had been repaired. 

99.
PRESENATION BY MOLLY JONES

Molly Jones gave a presentation of her “Sponsor a Teddy” trip to Uganda to which the Council had made a donation.  During her 20 minute presentation Molly covered some of the wide range of work she had contributed to during her visit to Uganda which included dentistry, eyesight and AIDS education. 

As well as dealing with health problems, she also had had the opportunity to interact with young people at school through the provision of scarce resources and small toys.  She also gave schoolchildren descriptions of life in her school and has set up an exchange letter link between pupils in her school and the children she met.  

Her descriptions and photographs illustrated graphically how small amounts of money and help can directly improve the lives of those living in countries like Uganda.

Molly said that she planned to continue her education in the field of medicine with the aim of returning to work Africa again in the future.

Members thanked Molly for her excellent presentation and wished her well with the future challenges she had set for herself.

100.
POLICE REPORT

Members noted the written report submitted by WPC Evans and were particularly pleased to see that work had started to upgrade CCTV coverage in the Forest. 
The Clerk informed Councillors that a member of the public had reported that reception staff at Coleford were being used to cover shortages in Gloucester which sometimes lead to the closure of the reception area in Coleford.

The Mayor said that the Chief Constable, Tim Brain, was continuing to ignore requests to visit the Forest to meet the four Town Mayors.  As he will be retiring in January 2010 it had been decided to give up attempts to meet with him and to approach his successor for a meeting early in the New Year.  

101.
STANDING ORDERS
Members noted the recommendation to make the following amendment (in italics) to Part B of Standing Orders:

“The task of each subsidiary group is to discuss issues within its remit (as set out below), and to bring recommendations forward to the full Council.  

Recommendations made at a quorate Committee meeting represent the view of the whole Committee. 

Subsidiary groups (other than committees) have no power to make decisions on behalf of the Council, nor to bind the Council to any contract or course of action, except those specifically delegated below.”    


It was proposed that the recommendation be accepted.


Proposed:  Cllr Phelps



Seconded:  Cllr C Lusty


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

102.
ANGUS BUCHANAN RECREATION GROUND
Members noted the letter from Gwyn James Solicitors dated 26th August and sent on behalf of the Angus Buchanan Trust.

The Clerk said she had taken advice that dealing with the disputed access issues through the Land Tribunal could incur costs of up to £10,000.  The costs could be paid by whichever party lost the dispute.  Alternatively she said that the District Council Solicitor, Marie Rosenthal, had offered her services as a mediator if the Angus Buchanan Trust agreed to this course of action.

Members agreed that it was vital that this issue was resolved and in discussion agreed that while all avenues should be explored in order to keep costs to a minimum, the Land Tribunal should be used as a last resort.

Cllr H Lusty left the meeting at 7.45pm.

It was felt that although welcome, the offer from the District Council Solicitor could not be accepted as she may not be regarded a fully independent.  It was proposed that as a first course of action the Clerk should research an independent arbitration route and put this to the Angus Buchanan Trust and that she should reply to Gwyn James Solicitors along these lines.

 
Proposed:  Cllr Merrikin



Seconded:  Cllr Phelps


The proposal was accepted unanimously. 

103.
COMMUNITY ENTERPRISE CENTRE

The Clerk advised that a number of ideas had been submitted for the name of the new Community Enterprise Centre but the name chosen had not yet been announced.

104.
NOMINATION TO THE HIGHWAYS COMMITTEE

It was proposed that Cllr Phelps be nominated as a member of the Highways Committee.


Proposed:  Cllr Elsmore



Seconded:  Cllr C Lusty


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

105.
NOMINATION TO THE BURIAL COMMITTEE

It was proposed that Cllr C Lusty be nominated as a member of the Burial Committee.


Proposed:  Cllr Phelps



Seconded:  Cllr Howell


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

106.
AMENITIES COMMITTEE

Members noted the report of the meeting of the Amenities Committee held on 8th September 2009 and the recommendations following the Bank Holiday Fun Day event.  

The Mayor said that it had been a very good event involving a lot of hard work.  If the event was to be held again next year it would be beneficial to start planning much sooner.

After discussion it was proposed to accept the recommendations of the Amenities Committee and also to book the Italian Market again on the same day as the Fun Day, which would be Sunday 25th July 2010.


Proposed:  Cllr C Lusty



Seconded:  Cllr Elsmore


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

107.
BURIALS COMMITTEE
Members noted the report of the Burials Committee meeting held on 9th September 2009 and the recommendations contained in the report.


It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted.


Proposed:  Cllr Merrikin



Seconded:  Cllr Morgan


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

108.
FINANCE AND OFFICE COMMITTEE

Members noted the report of the Office and Finance Committee meeting held on 15th September 2009.  The names nominated for the Coleford Treasures were noted and it was proposed that the entire committee of the Carnival of Transport be added to the list.

It was also proposed that the Grant applications for the Forge and the Children’s Opportunity Centre be accepted.


Proposed:  Cllr Phelps



Seconded:  Cllr C Lusty


The proposals were accepted unanimously.

109.
PLANNING COMMITTEE

Members noted the decisions made by the Planning Committee at the meeting held on 29th September 2009.

110.
MEMBERS’ REPORTS
The Mayor reported that she had attended the Royal Forest of Dean Students’ Awards Evening on 7th September.  On 12th September she attended the annual Newent Onion Fayre.  

The four Forest Mayors were invited to attend the annual Civic Service at Ross-on-Wye on 27th September.  The Mayor said that this had been such a good event that the four Forest Mayors were thinking of holding a similar event on a rotational basis.

Cllr Elsmore said he was sad to see proposals for the closure of the Nationwide office in Coleford.  It was agreed that Councillors could sign the petition as individuals for the office to remain open.

Cllr Howell said he had attended a District Council Standards Committee meeting on 7th September.  So far this year the Committee had dealt with 21 cases of complaint, most of which had been decided as unfounded.

Cllr Howell had been involved with the Heritage Open Day events in Coleford over the period 10th-13th September, including family history research and a tour of the cemetery.


On 23rd September Cllr Howell had attended a meeting of the Gloucestershire Market Towns Forum at Illminster and the GMTF AGM at Wotton-under-Edge on the 24th and he had been impressed by the excellent quality of images produced by the town’s CCTV cameras.  The visits to other towns provided experiences of what they have done and gave ideas that could be discussed by the Amenities Committee for Coleford.

Several members commented on the success of the Italian Market held in Coleford on 27th September.

Cllr Phelps raised the issue of limited car parking in Coleford.  This was being exacerbated by development of the new Community Centre and the relocation of recycling bins into the main car park.  As a result, limited parking signs were now being displayed in Pyart Court in order to restrict parking for customers only.  The Mayor asked District Councillor Riley if he could take the matter up with the District Council.

111.
DISTRICT COUNCILLORS’ REPORTS
Cllr Riley reported that he had now been appointed as Cabinet member for Community Well-being at the District Council.

112.
TO NOTE CORRESPONDENCE

Members noted the correspondence received by the Council during the month of September 2009.  The Clerk will email a full list of the correspondence to Members.

113.
PAYMENTS

Members noted the payments due during the month of September 2009 and it was proposed that they be approved. 

 
Proposed:  Cllr Phelps



Seconded:  Cllr C Lusty


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

114.
CASH PAYMENTS

Members noted the cash payments made during the month of September 2009 and it was proposed that they be approved.


Proposed:  Cllr Phelps



Seconded:  Cllr Howell


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

115.
MONTHLY BUDGET FIGURES


The Clerk reported that these would be presented at the next meeting.

The meeting closed at 8.35pm
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